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Student Services Committee
SS07-M1
Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 30 May 2007. 

Members:
Professor Morag Bell (Chair), Mr Malcolm Brown, Miss Gemma Godfrey (ab), Mrs Wendy Llewellyn, Dr Jennifer Nutkins, Ms R Wiggans (ab), Miss Karen Roxborough, Mr John Town (ab)
In attendance:
Miss D Cracknell (Secretary)

Apologies: 
Mr Michael Pearson, Mr John Town, Ms R Wiggans
07/1.

Minutes

SS06-M2 

The minutes of the meeting held on 1 November 2006 were approved.

07/2. 

Matters Arising
2.1 Draft University Strategy 

It was reported that the draft University strategy had been approved by Senate and Council. The Student Experience Implementation Plan had been developed from the strategy and was to be taken under item 07/3 on the agenda.  

2.2 Students with Disabilities 

It was reported that it was hoped that  ELSU would move to the Angela Marmont building in November 2007. This move  would enable the current ELSU space to be made available as teaching space and therefore leading to reallocation of teaching space in the Herbert Manzoni building to DANS. At the time of the meeting the second part of the plan was still fluid.

It was identified that a formal  procedure was needed for making requests for extra funding to make up the shortfall from increasing numbers of international students who do not attract DSA funding.  This was being pursued by WEL. 
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07/3. 

Student Experience Implementation Plan 
SS07-P1

The Committee decided to approach this paper by discussing each of the three strands. The Committee discussed the current status of each strand and identified any amendments that needed to be made to the plan. 

1.  Strand 1 

1.1 Explore possible enhancement of international student induction for 2007/08 (decision May 2007).

It was reported that for the 2007/8 academic year it would be difficult to put in place a subsidy for existing orientation programmes as there was too much uncertainty involved. It was uncertain whether the reduction in price would lead to an increased uptake of the course and therefore could place the University in the position of offering a subsidy to students who would have taken the course at the full rate. Accommodation for the course had already been booked for 2007/8 and the course planned so an increase in numbers would cause problems in this area. It was agreed that a decision for the 2008/9 academic year would need to be made early in the Autumn term to enable the availability of subsidised places on the orientation programme to be advertised in advance. It was agreed that the International Office would be consulted on the potential uptake and recommended pricing of a larger scale induction programme and that this would be discussed at the Student Support Sub Committee in November. 

ELSU agreed to provide an induction for Semester 2 students and would start looking early in the Autumn Term at what could be made available to them. It was suggested that for the 2007/8 academic year orientation activities could be planned for the start of term.  Currently international students were only offered a welcome evening.
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1.2 Examine availability of University facilities (e.g. meeting rooms, practice spaces) to students for extra-curricular activities to remove unnecessary barriers
Recreational spaces were being considered and it was recognised that the paper may need to be modified as this issue moved forward. 
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1.3 Agree arrangements to extend coverage of community warden service to as many students in private rented housing as is practicable
This had been completed by decision to appoint the post of an additional Deputy Community Warden which had been agreed in the budget. 

1.4  Establish social and welfare arrangements with the providers of purpose-built student accommodation in the town 

There could potentially be problems in making accommodation in town more attractive to students and therefore this item was under discussion. The initial arrangements were more likely to be made in 2008/09 with full implementation by 2009/2010. It was agreed that this item should be moved to Strand 2 of the plan. 
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2.  Strand 2

2.1 Enhance activities and facilities to enable all students to interact in an inclusive environment, encouraging international networks of friends and fostering understanding and respect for cultural difference

The Committee recognised that often a social divide was created between international and UK students at the start of the course due to the induction arrangements. Often international students arrived on campus earlier and therefore started to build social networks earlier. It was felt that it would not be appropriate to invite UK students to these earlier induction events as they were likely to find information sessions aimed at international students irrelevant to them. However, it was agreed that there were some issues that all students should be aware of and therefore some induction sessions targeted at all students could be developed for the start of term. This should be developed alongside the Internationalisation Plan. 

The Chair reported that the University had been unsuccessful in its bid for the HEA project but that there was potential for funding from the Development Trust. 

2.2 Review of accommodation and related social and welfare needs of all students

This strand was being considered with the accommodation review. The Phase 1 report was due to go to Council in July 2007 and referred to a number of issues that needed to be debated. Phase 2 of the report would cover the welfare dimension in more detail. 

2.3 A review of facilities for extra-curricular activities and personal development (including music, dance, student societies etc.) in partnership with LSU to establish the future needs of the whole student community

The review of facilities ties in with wider space management issues. It was yet to be decided what form this review would take and it was recognised that there were a number of stakeholders. 

2.4 Review, better co-ordinate and enhance of opportunities for academic and personal development

This overlapped with the Learning and Teaching strategy which had further detail on the creation of the Student Hub. The Hub was to be created considering what should be available, how the information should be presented and how this would  be accessible to students.  In particular the role of the Graduate School would be important as highlighted under 2.5. 

2.5 A review of the non-academic experience of postgraduate students

The role of the Graduate School was important in the review of the non-academic experience of postgraduate students. The exact meaning of the non-academic experience of postgraduate students still needed to be fully defined but it was important to recognise that even if postgraduates were using the same facilities as the wider student population their particular needs should still be taken into account. The review should define the needs, consider how to meet them and look at the most efficient way forward. 

2.6 Review the effectiveness of current structures for management and delivery of equality and diversity policies to students in partnership with human resources staff

The delivery of equality and diversity policies had been a long running concern from the student perspective. The Student Diversity Working Group had been formed to provide a forum to discuss these issues. The majority of the policies within this area had been staff focused as the responsibility for them was held by Personnel. The HR review would address this issue and it was hoped that it would result in a more coherent structure for handling student equality and diversity.  It was recognised that the University could learn from BUE which had a central diversity office for all staff and students. 

Currently the TQEF was completing some analysis of British undergraduates from ethnic minorities considering areas such as achievement and progression which could be useful in demonstrating some of the issues. This would look at the race issue but the University needed to consider what areas to look at next. 

2.7 Joint projects with LSU of the experience of students registered for Loughborough degrees who are based overseas, to explore mechanisms for increasing inclusion in the broader Loughborough Experience

Representatives from the LSU had already visited the BUE to start to address this issue and would be writing a report on their trip. KR briefly reported that the student experience was very different at BUE and there was a lot that could be done to develop this. They also reported that Loughborough could learn from BUE as well, especially in the area of non alcohol orientated social activities. 

3. Strand 3

3.1 Develop improved mechanism to ensure better understanding of the needs of all its students and that service provision is fully co-ordinated and enhanced as student expectations change.

It was recognised that this would need to be carefully approached to make sure that this was addressed in the correct manner by the appropriate people. It was agreed that the structure of the Student Services Committee should be reviewed for this purpose to include a wider range of representatives from the support services. WEL reported that when the Committee was last reviewed two years ago she had approached other Universities to find out how they managed Student Services and had received mixed responses which indicated that there was no obvious solution to this. She agreed that she would raise the issue again when she met with colleagues from other East Midlands Universities to see whether any of their approaches had developed.  Following this meeting it was agreed that the Chair, WEL, and JCN would meet to discuss the best way forward to develop the structure of the Student Services Committee. 
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3.2 A senior appointment (adequately resourced, but not necessarily new) takes explicit responsibility for the student experience with teamwork across departments, the Graduate School, support service sections and the Students’ Union to ensure integrated delivery

This strand was to be discussed further with the Vice Chancellor. 

3.3. A detailed action plan for enhancement of the Student Experience should be drawn up which clearly sets out responsibilities, timescales, resources required and monitoring arrangements. planning processes

It was agreed that this could be dealt with under whatever structure was set up for the Student Services. 

3.4. Co-ordinated mechanisms for obtaining and reviewing student feedback across all aspects of the student experience should be developed and linked to the prioritisation of resources for supporting the student experience on an ongoing basis

It was agreed that the revised Student Services Committee should own a student surveying calendar so that they were aware of what surveys were sent to students and there was a  timetable of when these were issued. This would enable better feedback on how successful the various strands of the action plan had been. 

3.5 To address the needs of a more diverse student body and to support the internationalisation and employer engagement agendas, additional investment will be required in support services and in the Students’ Union.

This item was included within the Student Experience Implementation Plan in order to recognise the amount of investment needed. 

3.6 Resources for alumni relations should be increased and the mechanisms for determining priorities for their use should be enhanced and integrated with arrangements for delivery of the University’s core strategies, including the student experience.

This strand was to recognise the importance of making the experience something that lasted from ‘cradle to grave’. 

07/4.

 
Risk Schedule 

SS07- P2

It was agreed that the Risk Schedule would need to be reviewed in line with the Student Experience Implementation Plan but for 2007/8 the Committee was comfortable for it to remain in its current format and for it to be rewritten for 2008/9. The Committee reviewed the Likelihood and Impact for each category and agreed the following:

	The Risk
	Likelihood
	Impact
	Amendments 



	(a) Poor student experience


	3
	4
	

	(b)Failure to recognise disability legislation
	No change
	No change
	

	c) High profile student complaints
	3
	3
3
	It was agreed that the schedule should refer to vulnerable areas for complaints such as research students. It was agreed that these complaints were covered under the bullet point litigious society in column 1 but that reference to research students should be added.

	d) Failure of financial management at the Student Union
	No change
	No change
	

	e) Failure to prevent major health incident
	No change
	No change 
	

	f) Failure to manage adequately a major health incident
	No change
	No change
	

	g) Student suicide
	No change
	No change 
	‘Illegal substances’ should be added to column 2

	h) Failure to offer adequate standard of accommodation
	No change
	No change 
	

	i) Accidential death 
	4
	2
	‘Transport’ should be added under column 2 and ‘Security Briefings’ should be added under column 3.



	i) 
	2
	3
	Needs to be changed from (i) to (j) under column 1


The above amendments were to be forwarded to Karen Newcombe. 
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07/5.


Mental Health Policy 

It was reported that the Mental Health Policy had been reviewed but still needed further consideration from the Academic Registrar and Data Protection Officer. In order for it to be in place before the next academic year it was agreed that once any amendments had been made it would be sent to the Chair for approval. This would be confirmed at the next meeting of the Committee. 
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07/6.
Any Other Business

There was no further business to report. 

07/7. 

Date of Next Meeting  2007-08

Wednesday 31 October 2007 


Wednesday 30 April 2007

_____________________________________________________________________________

Author – Danielle Cracknell
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